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Balboa Tennis Club 
Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
December 15, 2015
 Meeting called to order at 7:00 p.m
Attendees: Janene Christopher, Colleen Clery Ferrell, Julia Gregory, Ruben Carriedo C.T. Martin, Gary Smith, Esther Leeflang, Pat Mason, M.A. Hillier, Ruben Carriedo, and Geoff Griffin were present.  The November 2015 meeting minutes with JC edits were approved unanimously.
Member/Guest Presentation:  (Jack Gilfillan)
Mr. Gilfillan met with the Board to ask for reinstatement as a member. His membership was terminated November 28, 2014 due to incidents of obscene and threatening behavior. “I am a likeable guy and an asset to the Club. I went through child custody at that time and I was tightly wound. This may explain anything that may have happened. People like me a lot. Maybe I can be a referee someday. I am disappointed that I wasn’t let back into the Club. I also recently had a near death experience and just came out of a coma. I’m glad to be alive. It would be healthy to be at the Club. My business is storm clean up. Life is good. I’m going to be married. I see a psychiatrist and am completely stable. I’m a Dad of two kids. I own a business and feel I can be an asset to the Club.” 
Board Action: To be discussed in Executive Session.
President's Comments :( Janene Christopher)
The Club President congratulated everyone on the Board who was reelected. She gave special recognition to those members who were not continuing for another term – Gregg, Pat, C.T. and Dan, who was not in attendance and previously resigned. She told them they were a big part of the Club History and that they helped lead the Club to where it is now. She handed them cards and said thank you from the entire Board.

* Gregg discussed once again having an Advisory Board. All three exiting members agreed they would be available for consultation moving forward. Gregg agreed to have a write up prior to the first board meeting January 19, 2016 assigning special task force duties.
Treasurers Report (Julia Gregory): 
· All November expenses were in line except for increase in computer due to director’s hard drive malfunction.
· The Club is currently running at a deficit, yet $24,000 of that money is being designated for court resurfacing. Overall Club is $14,000 to the good, which is money not spent. Club did a good job of monitoring finances.

· Moving forward in 2016, Club will take expenses away and replenish. $24,000 will remain as a base.

· Proposed budget not ready to be voted on yet, due to decisions regarding possible pay increases which will be decided in Executive Session. Julia also wants to see what City comes back with regarding SUP and possible shared maintenance costs.
· Ruben mentioned that if you keep asking the City questions, they will add more responsibility.

· Janene said the termites and roofs are in acceptable condition. She is more concerned about trees falling over on the courts and causing damage. She said former President Dwight Van Slyke fixed many of the previous problems.
· Ruben said we shouldn’t be anxious to seek more clarification from the City.

· Colleen mentioned that the District Manager of the City confirmed to Dwight that courts could be resurfaced “as needed.” Colleen will have more details after City SUP meeting on the 17th.
· Gary mentioned the importance of a good relationship with the City.

· Gregg said discussion was turning into “risk” discussion.

· Janene said Club should wait until a response from the City comes. At this point, she recommends no maintenance reserve established.

· Julia said the Club should end up 2016 with a balanced budget if a maintenance reserve isn’t established. Club should be 4-$5000 in the black.

· Fiscal budget won’t be voted on until January meeting. She has a tentative working budget for 2016 which is subject to approval after SUP with City has been signed and payroll /raises discussion.
Tennis Director’s Report (Geoff Griffin):
· Holiday Gift Drive going well. People are stepping up. Last day for the gift drive is Wednesday. Thursday all the shopping will take place with delivery on Friday.
· Military symbols will not be allowed on Balboa Tennis Club windscreens. “Tennis Thanks the Troops” is an alternative. Spike Lowndes – donor – is content with concentration on pavilion and mention of his family. $25,000 donation is being wired to BTC and will be deposited through Greater San Diego City Tennis Council.
· Geoff commented on behalf of his brother Chaz, who ran the San Diego Metropolitan Tournament this past year and received an unfavorable evaluation. M.A. Hillier, who did the evaluation, is a member of the SDDTA Board and the BTC Board of Directors. Geoff said he hasn’t experienced anything like this in his 26 years of involvement with both organizations. “The problems always got solved,” he said. Geoff says it was a conflict of interest that M.A. was the evaluator for a Balboa tournament. Geoff feels like Chaz has been “thrown under the bus and the Metropolitan evaluations were not his fault.” He recommends Balboa Tennis Club rescind their decision to take the tournament away from Chaz. He contends the solution is not in giving the tournament to someone else, although he did mention Chaz would be willing to resign voluntarily.
Board Action: To be discussed in Executive Session 

Club Director’s Report (Colleen Clery-Ferrell) 
· Hard Copy of full Director’s Report not included in board member packet. Copy will be emailed to board members. 
· Suggestion from Alex – Have club members in 2016 show membership cards at window every time they come to play. Esther likes the idea and wants to begin in 2016 with this procedure. Colleen recommends a week trial basis to see impact of all members stopping at Reservations Desk. Members also need to be educated on necessity of being accountable for non members on their courts. Esther mentioned that employees need to make sure all people purchasing day passes are signing waiver release liability form at reservations window.
· Outside Court Fees – Regular groups renting courts will remain the same for 2016.

· October 2016 – Board approved Cal Cup Tournament at BTC. Geoff agreed to run junior satellite tournament in October for one weekend only. Exact dates TBD.

· San Diego/La Jolla Summer Slam idea – Colleen received Board approval to pursue concept of marketing all four San Diego/La Jolla tournaments: La Jolla Championships, Balboa Open, SDDTA Tournament and Metropolitan to increase importance and attract additional players. Need to get all directors together, work on logistics, sponsorship, awards, etc. Colleen will spearhead the committee.

· League Inquiries – Colleen told Board about many calls received inquiring about leagues. She is looking for ideas on how to guide outsiders who wish to get on a team. Esther suggested having a League and Captains information meeting once or twice a year. 
· Board Action: Optimal time for the League/Captains meeting will be discussed at the January meeting 
Committee Reports 
Facilities (Janene C.) Ball shed repairs completed. Drains being worked on yet not completed yet. Janene will pick up new plastic piece for water spout near ice machine. Damaged wind screen on court #19 ordered. Court Washing Contract – Gregg suggested court washing duties transformed into subcontractor project with 1099 each year. Board Action – Colleen to research other clubs to find out whether they contract or pay hourly for court cleaning.
Cafe – Ohana Contract – Julia will amend Cafe Contract to reflect one year length, addition of designated hours of operation, requirement to work all Balboa tournaments and need for Wi-Fi. Colleen will speak at Dec. 17 meeting with City regarding signage at Cafe. Board would like to have signage that is in compliance with the SUP from the City. Julia and Esther would like photos of cafe contents and possible video, attached to cafe contract prior to starting business. Contract can be terminated in 30 days at will.
Constitution and Bylaws (Julia): Pat reported on behalf of the Election Committee. They counted over 200 ballots before coming up with the top seven. She said it was nice to see so many people interested in moving the Club forward. Board Action – Let other candidates know before letting the word out to the public for the next election.
Contract and Lease – SUP with City of San Diego meeting on December 17. Waiting to hear back regarding shared maintenance issue.
Employment and Personnel (Gregg): Executive Session
Newsletter Deadline:  December 2015 published. Pat said, “nice job.”
Ethics: None
Youth Program: None

Activities: None.
Special Projects: None
Web Site Updating: None
Unfinished Business 
A. 
Cal Cup Tournament 2016 Request from SDTF – Approved earlier in the meeting.
B. 
Ultimate Challenge Court – Board agreed with Esther to keep Ultimate Challenge Court on Sundays for 4.5 players only.
New Business
A. 
Pat O’Reiley signed – Approved $400 headstone in front of Pat O’Reiley’s tree.
B.        Renewal of Saints and OLP Contract – Agreed to 10 year contract with $12,000 contribution for court resurfacing.

C.         Suggestion of New Tree Planting in front of Reservations from landscaper Dan Hays -    Denied for now. Tree planning placed on capital wish list.
Adjournment: 8:45 p.m.  
Next Board Meeting January 19, 2016
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